
“A Confessing Community: Studies in the Sola 5 Confession of Faith” 

Lesson 39: The Sola 5 Confession of Faith 8.4 

Christians are members of one another by virtue of their union with Christ (1 Corinthians 12:12–27); 
therefore, participation in the fellowship of the body of Christ through the local church is one of the 

believer’s greatest privileges and responsibilities (Psalm 84; Hebrews 10:25). This fellowship is one of the 
most important means of proclaiming Christ to the world (John 17:21), as well as one of the believer’s 

primary sources of preservation, comfort and edification (Hebrews 3:13; 1 John 4:12). 

(Sola 5 Confession 8.4) 

Professing Christians sometimes use the unity of all believers everywhere in Christ to resist the notion of 
joining themselves to a particular local church. The Confession recognises this universal union of believers 
in Christ but still argues for the need for believers to participate in meaningful fellowship in the context of 
a local church. 

Our society is one that prizes independence and autonomy. People love the notion of harmonious 
community, as long as it does not come at the expense of independence and autonomy. Within the church, 
the quest for autonomy cannot be ultimate, for God has designed the church to be a community of 
complementary interdependence. 

The Confession affirms that Christians are members of one another by virtue of their union with Christ. The 
supplied proof text (1 Corinthians 12:12–27) is Paul’s treatise on the church as a body. Briefly talk about 
the helpfulness of the body imagery when it comes to Christian interdependence. In a human body, the 
individual parts do not operate entirely independently of one another. Think of how your body reacts the 
next time you step on a Lego! The Lego will directly impact the sole of your foot, but your knees your knee 
will react as you raise your feet. Your arms and hands will react as you reach down to rub the sole and 
perhaps remove the lodged Lego. Your eyes will move to check what you stepped on and to ensure that 
there is no significant damage to your soul. All of this will happen within a matter of seconds as your body 
parts work together. That is the way that God has designed the church: to be a collection of parts that form 
one body, all working organically together to help and protect one another. 

Paul’s imagery of a body applies equally to the universal and the local church. Explain how this is so. 

The universal church: While Baptist churches have historically recognised the autonomy of the local church, 
autonomy ought not to be confused with isolation. Each local church (under the authority of Christ mediated 
through the Scriptures) is self-governing, but local churches form members of the universal body of Christ, 
and the body is designed to work together. This theme of church cooperating together in Great Commission 
initiatives is emphasised in the New Testament. 

The local church: While Christians stand individually justified by Christ in the Father’s sight, they should not 
remain isolated. By baptism, Christians in a particular location are joined together under one head with one 
mission. As individual Christians, then, we should always be looking to see how we can cooperate with other 
Christians, in the context of the church, to work together in the mission God gave to us. 

Interdependence is God’s design and, in his design, produces unity within the church. Sadly, unity is not 
the first thing that many people think of when it comes to the church. Why is this? Unity is harmed in the 
church when individual members pursue their own agenda rather than working together for God’s purposes. 
When we think that we don’t need each other, but instead can do everything we need ourselves, the unity 
that God designed in diversity is forfeited. 

What are some practical things that a local church can do to guard unity? Among other things, we can 
prioritise the wants and needs of fellow church members above our own. We can pray together, with and 
for one another, which will help prevent fragmenting into different interest groups. We can come alongside 
one another in weaknesses and sins rather than sweeping things under the rug. We can work hard to avoid 
an unfair, hypercritical spirit against one another, which—let’s face it—normally takes the guise of attacking 
straw men. We can consistently and lovingly exercise church discipline. We can guard the entrance into 
church membership by making it plain what the expectations of church membership are in our particular 
church context. We can speak affirmingly of one another rather than be ruled by a vocal, negative minority. 
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The union that is made a reality in Christ is given feet by the Confession: therefore, participation in the 
fellowship of the body of Christ through the local church is one of the believer’s greatest privileges and 
responsibilities. Read the supplied proof texts and discuss the truth of this affirmation. 

Psalm 84: This psalm highlights, in particular, the great privilege of fellowship with the body of Christ. The 
psalmist writes of the deep longing and desire he has to gather with God’s people. It is better to spend one 
day in the courts of the Lord than a thousand elsewhere. This is a longing that God’s people, rightly in 
fellowship with him and with one another, should share. 

Hebrews 10:25: This text highlights something of the responsibility Christians have to be in active fellowship 
with God’s people. The writer instructs his readers to not neglect the gathered worship of the church. But 
he goes further: He urges that, as the church gathers, members should actively be working to encourage 
one another toward love and good works. As the church corporately is committed to this, every members 
will both benefit and will benefit others. 

Citing John 17:21, the Confession highlights that this fellowship is one of the most important means of 
proclaiming Christ to the world. In what sense will unified fellowship proclaim Christ to the world? The 
primary thought in this text is that true Christian unity is so compellingly otherworldly that it has potential 
highlight gospel truth by its mere presence. Gospel unity mirrors the eternal unity that exists within the 
Godhead and thereby bears witness to the true God through whom sinners are saved. 

What is the risk, then, if the church does not display true Christian unity? A lack of unity says something 
about the gospel we preach. We preach a gospel that brings sinners from various cultures and backgrounds 
into one. Bickering and infighting is a slight against the gospel of unity. 

Can you think of areas in which the broader church is guilty of disunity? Think here particularly of areas in 
which disunity might be obvious to a watching world. Social media is often fruitful soil for displays of disunity 
amongst Christians. Social media platforms often become a hive of bickering and infighting in which 
Christians, rather than affirming one another, criticise each other—often unjustly. We should also recognise 
the ongoing potential of racial and/or socio-economic realities to become dividing lines rather than hives of 
Christian unity. If the unbelieving world does not see Christian unity in these, and other, areas, we run the 
risk of harming the witness of the gospel. 

Local church fellowship is also one of the believer’s primary sources of preservation, comfort and 
edification. Consider the supplied texts and then, in general terms, talk about how local church fellowship 
aids the believer’s preservation, comfort, and edification. 

Preservation: Christian preservation is about the slow, steady road to overcoming sin and attaining 
righteousness. Local church fellowship aids this process to the degree that we are all committed to coming 
alongside and exhorting one another to put away sin and pursue holiness. 

Comfort: The local church is a place where God has brought his people through various trials and given them 
the mandate to use the lessons they have learned to comfort others who are going through similar trials. 
This comfort is a benefit foregone when we isolate ourselves from the church where God has designed 
comfort to be found. 

Edification: Edification is the process by which we build one another up in the faith. While it is possible to be 
edified through truth by those whom we do not really know, edification is best exercised in the realm of 
relationships. 

What are some of the dangers of isolating oneself from the church? Among other things, isolation kills 
community; increases the risk to sinful temptation; produces self-interest rather than interest in others; 
cultivates bitterness and angst toward the church; builds insolation, which prevents accountability; and 
creates loneliness, which intensifies life’s burdens. Isolation can lead to foolish decision-making, based on 
fleshly rather than godly motives and can inhibit ministry, to which every Christian is called. Isolation can 
cultivate the soil in which deception by sin flourishes, can empty us of the love we ought to have for one 
another, and can destroy intimacy and fervency in our walk with God. 


